
Minutes of the Quarterly Meeting of the Board of Regents 

Murray State University 

September 3, 2021 

 

Call to Order/Roll Call 

 

The Murray State University (MSU) Board of Regents met on Friday, September 3, 2021, in 

Quarterly and Committee Session in Heritage Hall – Hall of Benefactors on the Murray State 

University campus.  Chair Eric Crigler called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. and welcomed 

those joining the meeting in person and via livestream.  The roll was called and the following 

Board member



  

B. Athletics       Chair Crigler 

1) Ohio Valley Conference Governing Board Certification for Academic Year 2021-22*  

 

C. Audit and Compliance     Vice Chair Tharpe 

1) Office of Internal Audit – Internal Audit Charter Reaffirmation* 

2) Office of Internal Audit – Annual Audit Plan for Fiscal Year 2022*  

 

D. Buildings and Grounds     Vacant  

 

12 noon (approx.)  Break for Lunch 

 

1 p.m. (approx.)  Reconvene 

 

E. Enrollment Management and Student Success  Regents Rudolph and Puckett 

1) Summer and Fall 2021 Enrollment/Recruitment/Retention Report (Fo



Pursuant to Section 164.321 of Kentucky Revised Statutes (KRS), Governor Andy Beshear, by 

Executive Order 2021-440, appointed Mr. Sam Aguiar to the Murray State University Board of 

Regents to replace Jerry Rhoads, whose term had expired.  Governor Beshear also appointed Mr. 

Tom Waldrop to the MSU Board of Regents to replace Sharon Green, whose term had expired.  

Their terms will end June 30, 2027.  The students of Murray State University elected Ian Puckett 

to serve as Student Regent and Student Government Association President in March 2021.  His 

term will expire June 30, 2022. 

 

Circuit Court Judge Jamie Jameson administered the Kentucky Constitutional Oath of Office, 

pursuant to Section 228, to Regents Sam Aguiar, Ian Puckett and Tom Waldrop and they were 

welcomed to the Murray State University Board of Regents.  The new Regents received a round 

of applause. 

 

Board Officer Election ± Vice Chair and Secretary, elected 

 

Chair Crigler stated that in accordance with the Bylaws of the Board of Regents, all officers are 

elected annually at the Spring Quarterly Meeting and shall serve for one year, commencing  July 

1 following their election.  This was accomplished at the June 4, 2021, Quarterly Meeting 

through a separate election conducted for each of the officers:  Chair, Vice Chair and Secretary. 

As per Kentucky Revised Statute 164.330, an election for Vice Chair and Secretary shall be held 

at the organizational meeting required within 30 days of the appointment of a new member. 

 

Chair Crigler declared that nominations were in order for Vice Chair, according to the Bylaws of 

the Board of Regents, and asked Secretary Hunt to call the roll.  Regent Aguiar nominated Don 

Tharpe.  All other members passed.  Chair Crigler declared that there being only one nomination, 

he would entertain a motion for Don Tharpe to serve as Vice Chair of the MSU Board of 

Regents.  Regent Gray so moved, seconded by Regent Fitch, and the motion carried 

unanimously.  Vice Chair Don Tharpe received a round of applause. 

 

Chair Crigler declared that nominations were in order for Secretary, according to the Bylaws of 

the Board of Regents, and asked Secretary Hunt to call the roll.  Regent Aguiar nominated Jill 

Hunt.  All other members passed.  Chair Crigler declared that 



 

WHEREAS, Philip R. Schooley exemplified outstanding leadership on the Board, serving with 

distinction during his tenure on several committees of the Board of Regents over the past twelve 

years, including service as Chair of the Buildings and Grounds Committee and Chair of the 

former Faculty and Staff Affairs Committee; and 

 

WHEREAS, he provided service since 2010-11 as the National Collegiate Athletic Association 

representative for the Board of Regents; and 

 

WHEREAS, he served with an understanding of the complex issues facing the University and 

his efforts were unfailing to ensure that the Board’s decisions benefitted the staff and students 

are greatly appreciated; and 

 

WHEREAS, he is also a 1969 alumnus and was a donor, student recruiter, advisor, teacher and 

Racer supporter in every sense and worked diligently to improve his University with a deep 

sense of pride in and an unwavering and sincere love for his Alma Mater; 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, ON THIS 3RD DAY OF SEPTEMBER, TWO THOUSAND AND 

TWENTY-



this naming recommendation on September 1, 2021, for presentation at the Quarterly Board of 

Regents Meeting today. 

 

Marketing and Community Engagement Committee 

 

Tom Waldrop – Chair 

Sam Aguiar 

Eric Crigler 

Virginia Gray 

Melony Shemberger 

 

Regent Waldrop called the Marketing and Community Engagement Committee to order at 8:45 

a.m. and reported all members were present. 

 

Naming Opportunity ± Staff Excellence Awards, approved 

 

On behalf of the Marketing and Community Engagement Committee, Regent Crigler moved that 

the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, Staff 

Congress and the Committee on Naming of Campus Facilities, Programs and Activities, approve 

the naming of the Phil R. Schooley Staff Excellence Awards.  Regent Gray seconded and the 

motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action ± Naming Opportunity ± Staff Excellence Awards, approved 

 

On behalf of the Marketing and Community Engagement Committee, Regent Waldrop moved 

that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, Staff 

Congress and the Committee on Naming of Campus Facilities, Programs and Activities, approve 

the naming of the Phil R. Schooley Staff Excellence Awards.  Regent Owens seconded and the 

motion carried unanimously. 

Adjournment 

 

The Marketing and Community Engagement Committee adjourned at 8:46 a.m. 

The framed Resolution read aloud earlier was presented to the members of Phil Schooley’s 

family.  Regent Schooley and his family received a standing ovation. 

Consent Agenda Items, approved 

 

Chair Crigler reported the following action and “For Information Only” items were included on 

the Consent Agenda for approval/acceptance (action items are denoted with an asterisk): 

 

¶ Minutes of the Quarterly Meeting and Committee Meetings of the Board of Regents on June 

4, 2021* 

¶ Audit and Compliance Committee – Office of Internal Audit – Internal Audit Annual Report 

– Fiscal Year 2021 (For Information Only) 

¶ Audit and Compliance Committee ¶



Kevin Doyle   Facilities Management  04/22/2021 

         05/05/2021 

         05/19/2021-05/21/2021 

         06/17/2021 

         06/22/2021-06/23/2021 

Mary Futrell Mayfield Office of the Registrar  05/20/2021-07/02/2021 

Peyton Harrison  Facilities Management  07/01/2021 

Jerome Lee Hicks, Jr.  Facilities Management  06/16/2021-06/24/2021 

Sarah Leach   Human Resources   08/26/2021-09/22/2021 

Steven Mathis   Facilities Management  02/26/2021 

         06/02/2021-06/04/2021 

         06/17/2021 

         06/28/2021-06/29/2021 

Ryan Page   Facilities Management  03/19/2021 

Barry Rice   Police Department   07/12/2021-07/03/2022 

Christopher Toeller  Scholarship Office   07/19/2021-08/31/2021 

Anna-Marie Ulrich  Undergraduate Admissions  06/28/2021-07/05/2021 

 

Vice Chair Tharpe moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President 

of the University, approve the action items on the Consent Agenda as submitted.  Regent Fitch 

seconded and the motion carried unanimously. 

 

Report of the Chair 

 

New Regents, recognized 

 

Chair Crigler welcomed the new Regents to the Board.  Sam Aguiar is an alumnus of Murray 

State University and a graduate of Murray High School.  He earned his law degree from the 

University of Louisville and has had a very successful and prolific career as Founder and Trial 

Attorney with Sam Aguiar Injury Lawyers.  He is from Shelbyville, Kentucky, and is married to 

Janelle and has two sons.  Regent Aguiar received a round of applause. 

 

Tom Waldrop is a Realtor, Appraiser and Developer with Trifecta Real Estate Services from 

Mayfield, Kentucky.  He serves as a member of the Kentucky Real Estate Commission and West 

Kentucky Multiple Listing Service and has had a 41-year career as a Kentucky High School 
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recognized.  Appreciation was expressed to all for their efforts in making this recognition possible.  

The Work-Life Balance Task Force also continues its work to identify initiatives that will assist 

faculty and staff.  The Task Force recommended the launch of the Racer Family Network that 



underrepresented minority students.  Appreciation was also expressed to faculty and staff who are 

leading the work of subcommittees in this regard. 

ü Many Regents have requested a facilities and deferred maintenance tour and that will be scheduled 

accordingly.  The entire Board is invited to participate. 

ü N



- Racers Give ($643,000 for 643 students), representing combined awards from the MSU 

Foundation and University 

- This type of information is provided in the combined awards packet. 

ü Confirmation was provided that the first round of CARES funding had significant stipulations that 

had to be met before those funds could be awarded.  In addition, funds were distributed to the 

University before guidance needed to issue those funds was finalized.  The stipulations were loosened 

for the second round of CARES funding and awards were distributed much more quickly.  The 

regulations were further diminished for the third round of CARES money and those funds were also 

issued quickly to students.  A total of $4.5 million has been allocated for the fall and will be 

distributed as soon as possible. 

ü A graph was presented showing an IPEDS aid comparison.  Murray State grant awards are higher 

than most competitors but the University’s loan rate is also lower than most.  Murray State strives to 

encourage students to maximize their gift aid so loans are the last cost point. 

ü A financial aid update was provided.  Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) completions 

were down for FY22.  A total of 13,315 applications were processed and this means the University is 

receiving a lot of FAFSA applications for students who do not actually enroll.  The University is 

required to process the applications and award aid even if the students do not end up attending 

Murray State.  Dr. Jackson added that students must complete the FAFSA before they are eligible for 

any type of financial aid.  Applications are down in Kentucky as well as across the country.  The 

public institutions, in partnership with the Council on Postsecondary Education (CPE), are working 

on a campaign to promote this requirement.  This has become a national issue because significant 

federal dollars have been left on the table in past years.  Murray State does have a high FAFSA 

completion rate because students are required to complete the application before they can receive a 

Foundation or University scholarship award.  During the pandemic the United States Department of 

Education has allowed Financial Aid Directors to make sure students and families are aware there is 

something called professional judgment.  Financial Aid Directors have always had the ability to 



Athletics Committee 

Eric Crigler – Chair 

Robbie Fitch 

Lisa Rudolph 

Don Tharpe 

 

Chair Crigler called the Athletics Committee to order at 10 a.m. and reported all members were 

present. 

 

Ohio Valley Conference Governing Board Certification for Academic Year 2021-22, 

consented 





Report of the Treasurer (Quarterly Financial and Investment Reports), accepted 

 

Ms. Dudley highlighted the following with regard to the dashboard for the Quarterly Financial 

and Investment Reports through June 30, 2021: 
ü Graphs were provided for cash, accounts receivables, total revenue and total expenditures.  Numbers 

are relatively flat which means there was not a large fluctuation from prior year.  In terms of total 

revenue and expenses, the large influx of federal dollars helped to balance out these two areas.  The 

numbers as presented on the first page of the dashboard do not reflect the year-end pension 

adjustments the Universit



ü Fall 2021 undergraduate enrollment is flat compared to fall 2019 and there is approximately a 2 percent 

change from fall 2020 (as of August).  Graduate headcount enrollment is up 12 percent.  Kentucky 

enrollments are down slightly and out-of-state enrollment increased by 2 percent.  This information 

was presented graphically and additional information was provided in the eBoard book relative to 

enrollment in other categories. 

ü Fall 2021 enrollment from Illinois and Tennessee is up and this contributed to the out-of-state 

percentage increase.  Dr. Jackson added that Illinois is the number two college student exporting state 

in the country, with California being number one.  Murray State has a recruiter in Illinois for this 

reason.  The University also changed the scholarship model tremendously, starting with fall 2019, to 

utilize more in-state like rates.  At one time tuition in Illinois was 40 percent higher than competitors in 

the multi-state region. 

ü Out-of-state enrollment numbers include international students.  From last year to this year, 

undergraduate international student enrollment has increased almost 38 percent. 

ü Confirmation was provided that the total enrollment report includes both the main campus and the 

regional sites.  In terms of whether there are trends associated with the regional campuses, Dr. Fister 

reported that credit hours are up which may or may not be reflected in total headcount. 

ü Mrs. Whaley leads retention efforts at Murray State and the challenge in some cases is getting students 

to return to campus for a number of reasons.  The Recapture Campaign has been designed for this 

purpose and work is continually ongoing in this regard.  Many students also stop-out and a campaign 

has been developed to address this population.  Students with over 90 credit hours but no degree 

completion who have been gone from the University for some time were identified and contacted.  The 

result was a 5 percent return for these students.  Students eligible to register but had not done so were 

contacted to determine what assistance the University could provide.  Dr. Jackson added that due to 

efforts such as the Recapture Campaign, Murray State has the highest retention rate among all 

Kentucky comprehensive universities.  This work is time consuming and appreciation was expressed to 

all for their efforts in this regard.  Dr. SG Carthell and his team also play a major role in the retention of 

underrepresented minority students utilizing a hands-on, personalized approach.  A Mentor Program 

has been developed to assist in this regard.  Dr. Jackson further indicated that recruitment and retention 

is the responsibility of all faculty, staff and students.  Faculty, staff, Deans, Chairs and Academic 

Advisors are reaching out to these students because all understand the importance of retention.  

ü Dr. Fister provided a report on predictive analytics which represents a vital component of the 

Enrollment Management Strategic Plan.  A scoring mechanism was developed for first-time freshmen 

and one has been developed this year for first-time transfer students.  The scoring method,  mechanism 

and process utilized were outlined and this ongoing work truly involves a team effort.  All data 

received is then operationalized.  Chair Crigler added that this data was not available a few years ago 

but due to the leadership provided by President Jackson, Dr. Robertson, Dr. Fister and their associated 

teams, it is now being analyzed.  This represents a broad effort that allows the University to do many 

more things efficiently by providing focus during a difficult recruiting period.  The SGA also formed a 

Student Success Committee that assists with these efforts. 

ü There are now 48 states and 50 countries represented within the University’s student body.  Among 

students, 66 percent are from the Commonwealth, with 113 counties represented and 44 percent of 

undergraduates are first-generation college students.  Confirmation was provided that the University 

also has developed a first-generation strategy. 

ü Previously, 70 percent of students entered Murray State with credit hours and that is now down to 

approximately 52 percent due to the pandemic.  The range goes from one to 80 credit hours, with an 

average this year of 22 credit hours.  The difficult part is knowing whether this is strictly dual credit or 

transfer credits.  In terms of predictions of where the issue of students coming into the University with 

credit hours is headed for the future, Dr. Fister indicated she does not expect a decrease in students 

earning credit hours before coming to the University but there may be focus areas where there are more 

opportunities.  Dr. Jackson added that the current environment simply makes it difficult to promote 

dual credit as part of K-12 education.  It is unknown at this time whether students being allowed to 

repeat their senior year of high school will have an effect on dual credit.  If students repeat dual credit 

courses it can have a negative impact on them because it would then count as a collegiate course 

because they have technically graduated from high school.  Retaking dual credit courses could change a 

student to transfer status and they would enter the institution under a different scholarship model.  Dr. 

Robertson provided assurance that the University is working with Guidance Counselors to ensure they 
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those projects requiring further Board approval.”  The Board was provided with a schedule that 

listed new projects or projects with increased scope with a total estimated cost of over $200,000. 

There is an electrical infrastructure project that one-time funding has been identified to 

accomplish.  There is also a roof replacement project for the William “Bill” Cherry Agricultural 

Exposition Center.  This project must be completed for under $1 million because any projects 

exceeding that amount require General Assembly approval.  There is also a HVAC improvement 



to the Legislature for consideration.  In addition to capital project approvals, the University will work 

diligently to protect its base appropriation to ensure there are no budget cuts for higher education 

overall and Murray State in particular.  This includes protecting the base appropriation for the 

Breathitt Veterinary Center by stressing the importance of the facility to the Commonwealth. 

ü Appreciation was expressed to Representative Steven Rudy in the House Budget Office.  He works 

closely with Murray State to ensure projects are included in the budget correctly and all appreciate 

this attention to detail. 

ü Planning work is already underway for Posters-at-the-Capitol, with the assistance of Interim Dean of 

University Libraries Cris Ferguson and Dr. A. J. Boston, Scholarly Communication Librarian/ 

Assistant Professor and Program Director for the Office of Research and Creative Activities.  Posters-

at-the-Capitol will be held on March 3, 2022.  This event highlights Murray State student research 

opportunities.  Many students from across the Commonwealth also attend to present their research to 

legislators.  Murray State sponsors this event every year.  Regent Shemberger expressed appreciation 





Fame in 1990 and then later into the Golf Coaches Association of America Hall of Fame in 2001.  

Coach Hewitt passed away in Murray on May 15, 2021.  Following the retirement of Coach 

Hewitt in 2001, fellow MSU alum Eddie Hunt was named the second Head Men’s Golf Coach in 

program history.   

 

Coach Hunt, a native of Paducah, Kentucky, and Vietnam veteran, continued the tradition of 

success to which the program had become accustomed.  For the next 20 years, the Men’s Golf 

program won an OVC Conference title in 2010, produced 25 All-OVC selections, had an 

unprecedented four straight OVC Golfer of the Year winners and the program was also ranked 

49th in the 2007 Golf Digest Top-50 College Golf Programs list.  The success under Coach Hunt 

did not go unnoticed, as he was voted twice by his OVC coaching peers as Coach of the 

Year.   Coach Eddie Hunt retired in 2021 after 20 seasons as the Head Coach for the Men’s Golf 

program.  He is a well-



 

On beha



support players and the athletics program.  Dr. Jackson reminded the Board that Ja and the 

Memphis Grizzlies will be in Murray later this month.  Chair Crigler added that the MSU Racers 

will play the University of Memphis in college basketball and the Memphis Grizzlies will play at 

home either that night or the following day.  The University is working on putting together a 

package where boosters and fans can watch the Racers play and then watch the famous Ja 

Morant perform in the NBA. 

 

On behalf of the Marketing and Community Engagement Committee, Regent Aguiar moved that 

the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, receive, 

accept and approve the donation of the Hyperice, Inc., prehab and rehab equipment with a value 

of $16,350 from Hyperice, Inc., of Irvine, California.  Regent Shemberger seconded and the 

motion carried. 

  

Full Board Action ± Gifts-





Gray, yes; Mr. Owens, yes; Mr. Puckett, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Dr. Shemberger, pass; Dr. 

Tharpe, yes; Mr. Waldrop, yes and Mr. Crigler, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

Dean David Eaton received a round of applause.  Dean Eaton expressed appreciation to the 

Board. 

 

Personnel Changes ± Salary Roster, approved 

 

President Jackson reported that in compliance with state statutes and the responsibilities of the 

University Treasurer as identified in the Bylaws of the Murray State University Board of 

Regents, the attached Salary Roster outlines the amount paid to each professor, teacher or official 

of the school.  The Salary Roster is presented to the Board at the meetings following June 30 and 

December 31 each year.  Regent Tharpe moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the Salary Roster as of June 30, 

2021, which includes new employment, retirements, resignations and terminations.  Regent Gray 

seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Mr. Aguiar, yes; Dr. Fitch, yes; Mrs. 

Gray, yes; Mr. Owens, yes; Mr. Puckett, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Dr. Shemberger, pass; Dr. 

Tharpe, yes; Mr. Waldrop, yes and Mr. Crigler, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #6) 

 

Policy Changes 

 

President Jackson expressed appreciation to Faculty Senate President David Roach for his 

leadership style and collegiality.   

 

Policy Changes ± Board of Regents Policy Manual – Section 6.6 – University Standing  

Committee System ± Revision (first reading), approved 

 

In June 2016, the Board of Regents approved the establishment of the University Budget 

Advisory Committee as a standing Committee of the University, effective, July 1, 2016.  The 

establishment of the University Budget Advisory Committee resulted in a change to Board of 

Regents Policy Manual – Section 6.6 – University Standing Committee System. 

 

Dr. Roach reported that the Faculty Senate has recommended revisions to the Faculty Handbook 

– Section 1.5 – University Standing Committee System Policy.  Since the University Standing 

Committee System is contained within the Board of Regents Policy Manual, the Board must 

approve any changes to that policy.  It is possible for a faculty member to no longer serve on the 

Faculty Senate but still be a member of a University Committee they were previously assigned to 



The process for selection of the two appointees from each of the Faculty Senate, Staff Congress, 

and Student Government Association is to be determined by the respective body.  Members 

appointed by the Faculty Senate and Staff Congress will serve staggered, three-year terms.  The 

SGA members appointed will serve a one-year term.  The SGA members shall be eligible for 

reappointment.  The Budget Officer, or other appointed staff member, will serve in a staffing role 

for the Committee. 

 

Regent Shemberger moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President 

of the University, approve revisions to the Board of Regents Policy Manual – Section 6.6 – 

University Standing Committee System as presented as part of this first reading.  Regent Fitch 

seconded and the motion carried unanimously. 

 

Policy Changes ± Faculty Handbook Section 2.13.2 – Intellectual Property Policy Revision,  

approved 

 

The Faculty Handbook is designed to provide members of the faculty access to basic information 

regarding policies, procedures, benefits, services, rules and regulations that are of importance to 

them as teaching personnel employed at Murray State University.  The delivery of course content 

has evolved and course materials may be developed in digital-only formats to reach students 

where they are located.  The list of “traditional academic works” needs to be updated to include 

electronic materials, compilations and other assessment instruments.  This represents an 

extension of the current language and not a change to the intent of the policy. 

 

Dr. Roach reported that intellectual property is important to the University and the faculty.  The 

question arose that if a faculty member has created course content using a Murray State 

computer and office space and whether that means the course becomes the property of the 

University.  It was felt a clarification was necessary in terms of intellectual property and whether 

course content or research is maintained by the faculty member if it is in an electronic format.  

The desire is to ensure that a Canvas course cannot become University property without the 

permission of the faculty member or creator.  In order for intellectual property to become 

University property, a contract to that effect must be in written format and agreed upon by the 

faculty member. 

 

President Jackson confirmed that General Counsel Rob Miller was involved in this process and 

has approved the language change being recommended. 

 

Compliant with the University procedure for revisions to the Murray State University 
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